
City of York Council Committee Minutes 

MEETING STANDARDS COMMITTEE 

DATE 18 JULY 2008 

PRESENT MRS BAINTON (INDEPENDENT MEMBER, IN THE 
CHAIR) 
COUNCILLORS HORTON (VICE-CHAIR), 
I WAUDBY, HUDSON AND TAYLOR (CYC 
MEMBERS) 
MR DIXON, MR HALL AND MR WILSON 
(INDEPENDENT MEMBERS) 
COUNCILLORS CRAWFORD, MELLORS AND 
FORSTER (PARISH COUNCIL MEMBERS) 

 
PART A - MATTERS DEALT WITH UNDER DELEGATED POWERS 

 
1. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST  

 
Members were invited to declare at this point in the meeting any personal 
or prejudicial interests they might have in the business on the agenda.  No 
interests were declared. 
 
 

2. MINUTES  

 
RESOLVED: That the minutes of the last meeting of the Standards 

Committee, held on 14 March 2008, be approved and signed 
by the Chair as a correct record, subject to the penultimate 
sentence in the preamble of Minute 36 being amended to 
read as follows: 

 
“Finally, it was suggested that the Council’s Members’ 
Allowances Scheme be revised to enable payment of 
allowances to be withdrawn from a member suspended from 
office due to failure to comply with the Code of Conduct.” 

 
 

3. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION  

 
It was reported that there had been no registrations to speak at the 
meeting under the Council’s Public Participation Scheme. 
 
 

4. THE LOCAL ASSESSMENT OF COMPLAINTS AGAINST MEMBERS - 

THE ESTABLISHMENT OF SUB-COMMITTEES AND PROCESSES  

 
[See also under Part B] 
 
Members considered a report which sought to put in place the elements 
necessary for a local system for the assessment of complaints against 



Members, pursuant to the recently enacted regulations and published 
guidance. 
 
The report outlined the requirements of the new legislation and guidance. 
These included the establishment of: 

• an Assessment Sub-Committee, to which complaints would initially 
be referred; 

• a Review Sub-Committee to conduct reviews, if requested by the 
complainant, of the Assessment Sub-Committee’s decisions of no 
case to answer; 

• a Hearing Sub-Committee, to undertake hearings to determine 
whether a breach had occurred. 

To facilitate the task of convening these committees at short notice and in 
compliance with time limits, the Monitoring Officer recommended that each 
sub-committee comprise all members of the Standards Committee, 
effectively forming a ‘panel’ from which to select appropriate members for 
each of the three stages, depending upon their previous involvement and 
availability. 
 
Suggested terms of reference for the three sub-committees were set out in 
Appendices 1, 3 and 4 to the report.  Suggested criteria for the 
assessment of complaints were presented in Appendix 2, and a protocol to 
be followed by the Monitoring Officer when handling complaints in 
Appendix 5. 
 
RESOLVED: (i) That the Standards Committee establish an 

Assessment Sub-Committee comprising all members of the 
Standards Committee, in accordance with the terms of 
reference set out in Appendix 1 to the report.1 

 
 (ii) That the Standards Committee establish a Review 

Sub-Committee comprising all members of the Standards 
Committee, PROVIDED THAT no member shall be selected 
to participate in a Review Sub-Committee when they have 
participated in the initial assessment of the complaint subject 
to review.  The terms of reference of the Review Sub-
Committee to be as set out in Appendix 3.2 

 
 (iii) That the Standards Committee establish a Hearings 

Sub-Committee comprising all members of the Standards 
Committee, in accordance with the terms of reference set out 
in Appendix 4. (subject to the correction of the typographical 
errors in this appendix, as identified by Members at the 
meeting)3 

 
 (iv) That the Standards Committee adopt the assessment 

criteria set out in Appendix 2. 
 
 (v) That authority be delegated to the Monitoring Officer to 

notify Members who are the subject of an allegation of the 
complaint as soon as practicable after receipt of that 
complaint unless, in their opinion, it would be contrary to the 



public interest or might prejudice the proper investigation of 
the complaint. 

 
(vI) That authority be delegated to the Democratic 
Services Manager to constitute and convene meetings of the 
Assessment Sub-Committee, Review Sub-Committee and 
Hearings Sub-Committee; 

 
 (vii) That the Standards Committee adopt the Monitoring 

Officer protocol at Appendix 5. 

 
 (viii) That the Monitoring Officer, in consultation with the 

Chair of the Standards Committee, arrange appropriate 
publicity for the new arrangements, in accordance with the 
regulations and guidance.5 

 
REASON: In order to respond to Government legislation and guidance 

and to establish a local system for the assessment of 
complaints received by the authority against Members. 

 
Action Required  
1. Establish Assessments Sub-Committee  
2. Establish Review Sub-Committee  
3. Establish Hearings Sub-Committee  
4. Consult with Chair and arrange publicity.   
 
 

 
GR  
GR  
GR  
GR  

 
5. LOCAL GOVERNMENT OMBUDSMAN'S ANNUAL LETTER 2007/08  

 
Members considered a report which drew their attention to the contents of 
the Local Government Ombudsman’s Annual Letter for the year 2007/08. 
 
The Annual Letter, a copy of which was attached as Annex A to the report, 
provided a summary of complaints received by the Ombudsman about the 
City of York Council during the year and included comments on the 
Council’s performance and complaints handling arrangements.  This year 
the Council was commended for a continuing downward trend in 
complaints received and for having “a robust complaints handling 
procedure which is easily accessible to residents’ in the Council’s area.” 
 
Members expressed satisfaction that the Council had received a 
reasonably good assessment from the Ombudsman, but pointed out that 
its complaints procedures were currently under review. 
 
RESOLVED: That the contents of the Annual Audit Letter for 2007/08 be 

noted. 
 
REASON: In the interests of promoting and maintaining high standards 

of conduct in the transaction of all Council business. 
 
 
 



6. WORK PLAN  

 
Members considered potential items for inclusion in a work plan for the 
Committee for the 2008/09 Municipal Year. 
 
The Monitoring Officer provided an update on matters that required the 
early attention of the Committee.  These included: 

• Member training, which was a priority being taken forward by the 
Monitoring Officer; 

• Following up on the ethical governance workshops – it was 
suggested that the Committee review the Member / Officer protocol 
and feed the views from the workshops into this process; 

• Consideration of a model Officer Code of Conduct; 

• Reviewing the profile and operation of the Standards Committee 
within the Council, and raising the profile of ethical issues generally. 

 
RESOLVED: That the Monitoring Officer produce a rolling work plan for the 

Standards Committee.1 

 
REASON: To enable the Committee to plan and prioritise its work. 
 
Action Required  
1. Produce work plan for consideration at next meeting.   
 
 

 
GR  

 
7. CHAIR'S REMARKS  

 
The Chair reminded Members to complete their Members Interests’ forms 
and sign their declarations to abide by the Member Code of Conduct. 
 
The Chair then drew Members’ attention to a letter received from the 
Standards Board for England, which provided information on the new 
Standards and Ethics award category included in the 2009 LGG awards.  
The award was intended to recognise and reward the achievements of 
standards committees that delivered real improvements to Member 
conduct.  It was open to all authorities to enter, from 10 July 2008. 
 
 

PART B - MATTERS REFERRED TO COUNCIL 

 
8. THE LOCAL ASSESSMENT OF COMPLAINTS AGAINST MEMBERS - 

THE ESTABLISHMENT OF SUB-COMMITTEES AND PROCESSES  

 
[See also under Part A] 
 
Members considered a report which sought to put in place the elements 
necessary for a local system for the assessment of complaints against 
Members, pursuant to the recently enacted regulations and published 
guidance. 
 



The report outlined the requirements of the new legislation and guidance. 
These included the establishment of: 

• an Assessment Sub-Committee, to which complaints would initially 
be referred; 

• a Review Sub-Committee to conduct reviews, if requested by the 
complainant, of the Assessment Sub-Committee’s decisions of no 
case to answer; 

• a Hearing Sub-Committee, to undertake hearings to determine 
whether a breach had occurred. 

To facilitate the task of convening these committees at short notice and in 
compliance with time limits, the Monitoring Officer recommended that each 
sub-committee comprise all members of the Standards Committee, 
effectively forming a ‘panel’ from which to select appropriate members for 
each of the three stages, depending upon their previous involvement and 
availability. 
 
Suggested terms of reference for the three sub-committees were set out in 
Appendices 1, 3 and 4 to the report.  Suggested criteria for the 
assessment of complaints were presented in Appendix 2, and a protocol to 
be followed by the Monitoring Officer when handling complaints in 
Appendix 5. 
 
RECOMMENDED: That the Monitoring Officer protocol at Appendix 5 to 

the report be formally adopted. 

 
REASON: To assist in establishing a local system for the 

assessment of complaints against Members, in 
accordance with Government legislation and 
guidance. 

 
Action Required  
1. Refer recommendation to full Council on 25/9/08   
 
 

 
GR  

 
 
 
 
Mrs C Bainton, Chair 
[The meeting started at 3.00 pm and finished at 4.15 pm]. 


